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Minutes of the Trust Board
Thursday 28 March 2013 13.00-16.00
Philip Constable Board Room, 1st Floor Grosvenor Wing

	Present:
	Mr Christopher Smallwood (CS)
	Chair

	
	Mr Miles Scott (MS)
	Chief Executive

	
	Mr Steve Bolam (SB)
	Director of Finance, Performance & Informatics

	
	Mr Paul Murphy (PM)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Prof Alison Robertson (AR)
	Chief Nurse & Director of Operations

	
	Mr Neal Deans (ND)
	Director of Estates & Facilities

	
	Ms Stella Pantelides (SP)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Ms Wendy Brewer (WB)
	Director of Human Resources

	
	Mr Peter Jenkinson (PJ)
	Director of Corporate Affairs

	
	Mr Michael Rappolt (MR)
	Non Executive Director

	In Attendance
	Dr Cleave Gass (CG)
	Associate Medical Director

	
	Ms Karen Larcombe (KL)
	Deputy Director of Strategy

	Apologies
	Prof Peter Kopelman (PK)
	Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Trudi Kemp (TK)
	Director of Strategy

	
	Dr Ros Given-Wilson (RGW)
	Medical Director

	
	Ms Sarah Wilton (SW)
	Associate Non Executive Director

	
	Dr Judith Hulf (JH)
	Non Executive Director


The Chair welcomed all to the meeting and announced the resignation of Paul Murphy as non executive director and thanked Paul for his valuable contribution to the trust over the past few years.  

Six members of the public/staff were present during the meeting.  The Chair reminded those present that this was a Board meeting in public, and not a public meeting.  Those present would be given the opportunity to ask questions on agenda items at the end of the meeting; however questions from the public would be received following individual clinical team presentations. 

	Item 
	Title
	Follow up actions

	13.12
	Declarations of interest 
Nil declared
	

	
	
	

	13.13
	Minutes of the previous Meeting
The minutes of the meeting held on the 31st January 2013 were approved as an accurate record with the exception of the following amendments:
W Brewer requested an amendment to the top of page 10, to be confirmed outside the meeting. 

Deletion of the last paragraph on page 10. 
	

	
	
	

	13.14
	Schedule of Matters Arising
12.55 M Rappolt asked when a progress report would be received regarding the Service Improvement Programme.  A Robertson confirmed that Service improvement would form part of the board strategy session in April.

W Brewer confirmed that the HR/workforce matters arising would be covered in the Workforce performance report. 

13.03 It was noted that the minutes from sub board committees had been circulated prior to board; this would happen routinely from this point. 
13.09 A Robertson reported that the concerns raised regarding discharge arrangements had been responded to. 
	A Robertson April 2013


	
	
	

	13.15
	Chief Executive Report
M Scott presented the report and drew the board’s attention to the Listening into Action programme which was a national programme designed to engage staff in order to improve the workplace and working lives.  The programme had an active sponsor group.  A series of ‘Big Conversations’ had been planned in order to identify some of the improvements; these forums had the capacity to engage over 400 members of staff. Other trusts undertaking the programme had reported exciting results.

The 2012 staff survey results which named trust staff as being some of the most motivated in the country, suggested that many of the initiatives that had been introduced were beginning to make positive changes.  

M Rappolt noted that congratulations were in order for the over 45,000 diagnostic tests per week which were being ordered via order comms. 

S Pantelides commented on the current operational challenge.  M Scott reported that the hospital sites had been extremely busy and that it had been a challenge to meet elective and non elective requirements and maintain sensible working lives for staff at the same time.  
	

	
	
	

	13.16
	Quality and Patient Safety
	

	
	
	

	13.16.01
	Quality Report
A Robertson presented the report and highlighted that page two of the report outlined the trust’s response to the Francis report. Some staff groups had already been spoken to about the report and two of the next staff safety forums would focus on speaking to staff about their reaction to the Francis Report and what it might mean for St George’s. 

Patient safety: the internal investigation report into the cluster of MRSA bacteraemias at the latter end of 2012 was nearly complete following review including external participants. The Chairman commented that the wider range of causes was more concerning than a cluster with a common cause.  A Robertson commented that all contributing factors would be looked at and that line care remained a priority. 
There had been 60 positive C Difficile cases so far in 2012/13 which represented a 30% reduction compared to the previous year.  The services were congratulated however the trust had still breached the national threshold and to sustain the same level of improvement next year would be challenging. The infection control team at University Hospital Southampton NHS Foundation Trust had been selected for the St George’s infection control team to meet with to see what learning could be gained. The Southampton trust was considered comparative to St George’s and therefore useful lessons could be learnt. It was noted that year on year St George’s had continued to reduce C Difficile numbers by a significant proportion. M Scott commented that C Difficile data was not objective data therefore it was difficult to know that like was being compared with like.  He noted that it was encouraging to see the year on year reduction however there was more the trust could do. A Robertson to include some comparison in the next report. 
Serious incidents (SIs): the rise in February figures was largely due to grade 3 or 4 pressure ulcers.  Patient Safety Committee were expecting a report on pressure ulcers at its next meeting.  Incidents by date and severity were becoming a more important measure and would be audited on the trust’s external audit. 

CQUINs: the areas for improvement would be concentrated on. 

The report outlined a range of patient safety initiatives that were underway in order to spread learning and embed a strong patient safety culture. 

M Rappolt expressed his concern regarding the situation with VTE risk assessment. A Robertson reported that this issue had been discussed at the Executive Management Team many times in the broader context of supporting achievement of CQUINs. It had been proposed that ways to support the lead clinician would be explored. P Jenkinson reported that it had been agreed at Finance & Performance Committee the previous day that the Quality and Risk Committee would take this issue forward and report back to board. 
Friends and Family Test (FFT):  the trust was mandated to start this test from the 1st April 2013 with a minimum return rate of 15% of eligible patients.  The number of patients completing the FFT in A&E was improving but the required return rate might not be achieved in March. The system provided realtime data which could be looked at by ward level; negative comments were picked up and fed back to the ward. A Robertson to report the outliers in the Quality Report and monitoring would take place for areas with frequent negative comments. 

Other patient experience surveys in Community Services and Day Surgery were reported on; all comments from the surveys had been translated into action plans and were monitored via Patient Issues Committee.
Complaints: the numbers had increased in quarters 3 and 4 which was a similar pattern to previous years. A Robertson reported that complaints response performance had dropped but appeared to be climbing again.  At the end of the year there would be analysis at care group level to establish any areas for focus. Complaints where care had been reported as part of the concern would continue to be tracked via Patient Issues Committee and Quality and Risk Committee (QRC). A national review of complaints had been announced so there was possibility of further changes. The Ombudsman had recently announced significantly lowered threshold of the level of complaints they would investigate.  

It was noted that surgery had a higher incident rate of complaints per patient episode; this had been picked up by QRC and the division had attended QRC to present an action plan.  QRC were surprised that the complaints rate was still high despite the raft of actions that had been carried out; a report was due back to QRC in a few months. P Murphy commented that there were issues within general surgery in terms of expectation of patients and communication regarding expectation and that there was possibly a time lag in terms of seeing the effects of the actions.  

Eliminating mixed sex accommodation (EMSA): the trust was required to upload an EMSA Declaration to the website.  The draft declaration had been seen by the CCG who had approved it.  The Board approved the EMSA declaration.
Clinical audit: a range of national audit results had been received. More granular detail had been requested for mortality monitoring and N Kennea was going to be holding a board development session on mortality monitoring.
Local audit activity: the venous access device audit was directly linked to a piece of work commissioned as part of line work following the MRSA cluster.

M Rappolt commented on the fact that there were 87 recommendations from NICE still outstanding.  A Robertson commented that this had become much better over time, there was better engagement with divisions and this was being tracked closely.   A Robertson to clarify with M Rappolt regarding the current position and direction of travel with NICE guidance.   

Quality and Risk Committee:

P Murphy provided feedback from the QRC.  He reported that the committee had received three lots of feedback (NTDA, Deloitte and self assessment). The feedback had been generally very positive in terms of fitness for purpose.  The committee had now set up annual attendance from the divisions for them to present regarding progress with the quality improvement strategy. 

QRC had been discussing the trust’s ability to look at thematic analysis from the broad range of data that was collected. A large volume of data was collected but there was a lack of analytical capability which needed resource. Analysis of the data would reveal whether there were broad thematic issues happening in areas where broad action plans could be put in place.  R Given-Wilson, A Robertson and P Jenkinson to develop a proposition with QRC and bring back to board. 
	A Robertson 

May 2013

P Murphy

May 2013

A Robertson May 2013

A Robertson

May 2013

P Jenkinson

May 2013

	
	
	

	13.16.02
	Care and Environment progress report
N Deans presented the report and highlighted the arts programme which was being supported by the charity. The programme included movement classes as part of rehabilitation. 
The Chairman reported that a nurse on Thomas Young ward had remarked that behaviour of patients had changed since moving from the Wolfson hospital to the St George’s site and that the patients were behaving more like hospital patients and less like rehabilitation patients. M Scott commented that plans for facilities at the Wolfson unit at Queen Mary’s hospital had been radically redesigned in order to keep the experience of a hospital environment to a minimum. 

	

	
	
	

	13.17
	Strategy
	

	
	
	

	13.17.01
	Draft annual plan and objectives for 2013/14 and financial plan
M Scott introduced the Annual Plan which was intended to bring together the trust’s obligations and commitments in managing the trust day to day and the actions that needed to happen to meet the strategic goals.  Next month there would be a revised version of the annual plan and objectives with appended annual action plans (one year implementation plans) in relation to the supporting strategies and divisional plans/objectives.  A summary pamphlet for the public and general circulation would also be developed. 
S Pantelides commented that the plan was hugely helpful but she queried how it was possible to see how parts of the plan specific to some areas connect with the other areas.  A Robertson commented that the link would be via the Listening into Action initiative. M Rappolt commented that he thought that the targets/outcomes should be more detailed under each key heading.  

M Rappolt commented that some of the comments needed clarifying as some of the actions were already in progress. P Murphy commented that as far as possible every outcome needed to be a SMART objective to ensure clear tracking of progress.
The Chairman commented that it would be important to set out the three priority actions that needed to be carried out this year in relation to the seven aims.  M Scott commented that the summary would set out these priorities. 

Board members to send comments to T Kemp.  The capacity plan would be ready next month.  
Financial plan: 

S Bolam presented the financial plan and advised that there was a significant degree of uncertainty regarding the plan including the agreement of contracts with commissioners and the finalising of Divisional CIP plans. The plan included assumptions that could be reasonably made until April; once plans were nearer completion then items would be confirmed and any new risks would be highlighted.   

It was noted that there had been challenges within divisions in 2012/13 due to legacy positions and there were changes to be made to budgets as a result of that. The winter ward was also currently being funded. 
The plan made a series of assumptions around growth and tariff changes; the trust had adopted a reasonably prudent position and debate continued with the commissioners.  For example, although the commissioners had assured the trust of their support for the helipad, there was still uncertainty regarding the landing tariff once the helipad becomes operational. 

The plan included a commitment to re-provide for contingency budget, the minimum requirement was 4-5%.   The target surplus at the end of 2013/14 was £4.7m. It was anticipated that this small improvement could be brought about if CRP was delivered. 
The draft capital programme set out a new investment framework which planned to commit funding to IT, medical equipment etc.  There was currently a £3.4m over programming risk which would be worked through during April. 
The Chairman commented that there was a need for the financial plan to underpin all elements of the strategy and take into account incremental drift and the new freedom regarding pay structure. 
Discussion took place regarding the CIP figures.  S Bolam reported that the figures were part assumption and part drawn from CIP plans; there was currently between 20 and 30% gap between the figures and target.
It was noted that the financial plan was the consequence of the capacity and quality plans.   
	

	
	
	

	13.17.02
	Clinical Services Presentation – Medicine and Cardiovascular
E Chemla (Divisional Chair), J Beynon (Divisional Director of Operations) and A Hughes (Divisional Director of Nursing and Governance) attended to present. 
E Chemla reported that the structure of the division was now robust with a full complement of leads etc.  He outlined the recent achievements within the division including the review of emergency department services, the enhancement of the academic profile within cardiac, the establishment of the Licensed Kidney Transplantation Centre and the efforts to be compliant with the Acute Emergency Standards.
He went on to set out the strategy within the division which included the following:

· to influence services through patient/user views 

· to develop tertiary services while also catering for the local population
· to implement the vision for cardiovascular services with the embedding of academic research, increased referral base and development of private patient service
· to further develop lymphoedema as a tertiary and academic centre, specific facilities had been built and specialist staff recruited, a nationally recognized lead for lymphoedema was in place
· to finalise workforce review in the emergency department with annualized job planning reflecting seasonality
· to achieve compliance with the Acute Emergency Standards including twice daily review by senior consultant
· to develop winter capacity to deliver services

· to further strengthen links with senior health in Community Services
· to consolidate renal services despite issues with estate
E Chemla set out the division’s main risks and challenges which included the need for extra inpatient capacity, the legacy cost pressures and the infrastructure (estate, IT).  
The division required extra inpatient capacity of 41 beds (33 without renal) in 2013/14 in order to deliver provision for the winter, the 18 week target, emergency department target, to ensure the maintenance of tertiary work and to deliver the trust’s strategy. Additional pathways were being developed for frequent situations in order to bypass the need for a the patient to be seen by a specialist in A&E. E Chemla commented that it was sometimes challenging to engage sufficiently with other divisions regarding capacity.   

The cost pressures legacy was mainly due to £4m legacy of rolling debt as well as many other cost pressure.  The budget contained £7m cost pressure. 

Infrastructure was an issue due to lack of space and the IT risks e.g. the log on time for requesting blood transfusion. 
Discussion took place regarding the difficulty of carrying out ward rounds when there were many outliers on many different wards.  It was noted that the division were involved in an improvement programme initiative to look at caring for senior patients in the right place and working more closely with social services. There was also a new project initiation document as part of the improvement programme to develop ambulatory care and trying to avoid admission. It was noted that the 7 day a week working was functioning well.

Discussion took place regarding the capacity within renal as it was noted that there had been nine additional renal beds.  However there had been a surge in renal transplant activity and although there was available theatre time for live transplants there were often no available beds. There was also better diabetic screening which resulted in more renal work.  Acute oncology patient numbers had also increased; in the summer these patients could be accommodated in medical beds however this was not always possible during the winter months. 
E Chemla reported on quality initiatives within the division and highlighted that infection control antibiotic champions had been active within the division. The Friends and Family Test was a challenge in A&E (in terms of capturing enough returns), efforts continue to improve this and progress was made in March in terms of the number of patient returns being captured and the comments were being analysed.
The division were currently involved in a project to work on identifying themes from a number of sources and develop integrated action plans to address these themes. The renal team were using the consultant ward round with the nurse in charge completing a check list to ensure that basic actions such as VTE assessment and Early Warning Score had been carried out. The division were also making use of the patient story DVDs to aid learning. 
Discussion took place regarding the decreased capacity and the difficulties that brings in terms of attempting to gain market share. The Chairman expressed concern regarding the missed CRPs and budget. Discussion also took place regarding the division’s difficulty in achieving CRPs in 2012/13; there was still a significant gap in terms of allocated projects for CRPs in 2013/14. J Beynon reported that she felt more confident in the division’s ability to deliver this year as the budgets were better understood and the workforce very engaged with service improvement projects.  
The allocation of capacity across divisions was discussed including the challenge of trying to address capacity issues when the pressure on the trust was at its greatest. A Robertson commented that the divisions would be meeting to discuss which parts of the winter plan worked well and which parts could be better planned in order to ensure very early planning for next winter.  M Scott commented that the trust would work on improving its ability to vary capacity to demand rather than manipulating demand. 
	

	
	
	

	13.18
	Governance and performance
	

	
	
	

	13.18.01
	Trust Performance report

S Bolam presented the report and highlighted the following:

The 90% referral to treatment target for cardiology had been missed in February and this was likely to remain an issue due to cancellations in January and February (due to capacity challenge). Other specialities missing the target had been agreed with commissioners. 
18 week performance was now seen as business as usual with commissioners which was a positive outcome.

A&E performance was missing the target for type 1, the St George’s target.  

Targets had been breached within Cancer for breast symptomatic; two of the 12 patients were waiting to see a particular consultant and the other ten breaches were due to patients changing their appointments to later dates.  

The Chairman provided feedback from the Finance and Performance Committee: CQUINs had been discussed and specific actions were being put in place to improve performance for the dementia and medication safety CQUINs next year. The Chairman also reported that the number of 4 hour breaches under A&E’s control had fallen. 
	

	
	
	

	13.18.02
	Finance Report
S Bolam presented the report and highlighted that the year to date surplus was £4.6m (approximately £90K ahead of plan). 
The cash balance was higher than the plan due to £8.6m underspend on capital (attributable to the helipad and patient monitors).  A year end settlement had been agreed with commissioners. 

CRPs were £1.2m below plan at a trust level; challenges in Medicine & Cardiovascular and Children & Women had been offset by corporate schemes. 

The expectation was that the trust would conclude the year having moved from a significant underlying deficit to a small surplus. 

The Chairman provided feedback from the Finance & Performance Committee and commented on the need for improvement in the forecasting of capital expenditure.  He congratulated the finance team however for their efforts to move the trust to the position of achieving its targets
	

	
	
	

	13.18.03
	Workforce Performance Report
W Brewer presented the workforce board report and highlighted that new freedoms with the Agenda for Change arrangements had been agreed by NHS employers in order to allow local arrangements to progress staff through paybands by linking to performance.  At a national level the unions had agreed that there could be local arrangements; a local arrangement was yet to be developed and the local union had asked for an uncomplicated arrangement. 
The number of staff in post had increased during the reporting period; the majority of this growth was attributable to the filling of vacant nursing and midwifery posts.

The vacancy rate had remained at 9.6% for two months (lower than previously); work continued to ensure that ESR data was correct and that posts were taken out of the system as they were removed (as part of CRPs).

Turnover had decreased by 0.3%; some areas with high turnover were areas where other concerns existed.  A linkage between workforce and the Quality and Risk Committee was currently being established to ensure that workforce issues with an effect on quality were discussed in the appropriate forum. 

W Brewer reported that following H Ingram’s comment at the board meeting in January (Matters arising item 13.09) she had discussed and understood more regarding the issue in the lymphoedema unit.   It was noted that it was the role of HR managers to discuss pinpointed issues with problematic areas however, sometimes it was more appropriate to have a trustwide response with support from the HR team. 

S Pantelides commented on the areas that high numbers of newly qualified staff who were likely to move on rapidly.  A Robertson commented that it was a natural tendency of newly qualified staff to try different specialities initially.  

Staff stability was slightly lower than comparative trusts and sickness/absence rates were higher. In order to help tackle the sickness/absence figures a Wellness Strategy was being introduced and the unions were being consulted on again regarding the Sickness/absence Policy. It was noted that action was particularly needed to reduce short term sickness. The possibility of referring staff to occupational health to discuss wellbeing was suggested.  It was noted that the staff survey showed higher levels of reported anxiety, stress and depression and thought was needed regarding how to improve this. W Brewer commented that staff engagement was important as those with increased perceived control may experience decreased levels of stress. 
It was noted that cost of agency staff as a percentage of staff costs had not been included in the report but would be for next time. Bank usage was at 4%.

Mandatory training uptake had improved with e-training however February numbers were not as high as hoped due to the operational challenge within the trust. 
Discussion took place regarding medical appraisal rates; it was noted that a very small cohort of doctors were being revalidated this year and that the pressure would come in subsequent years. An improvement in numbers had been seen from January to February. Job planning for 2013/14 had commenced and was a much more detailed process this year. 
Discussion took place regarding linking pay to performance and whether the appraisals undertaken provide enough data to link to pay. It was agreed that very clear measures would be needed.
The staff attitude survey results were noted.  P Murphy commented that the results were very encouraging and were evidence that the leadership of the trust was improving. M Rappolt commented on the low response rate to the survey (in the lowest 20% of all trusts). W Brewer commented that the trust had made some progress (some via the improvement programme) however there was still much to do. 
It was noted that staff who completed the survey continued to report a lack of hand-washing facilities. A Robertson commented that this was mainly reported by staff in community services and was an artefact of the integrated organisation with staff going into patients’ homes where there were not always handwashing facilities.  A Robertson to check that appropriate actions were in place to address this issue. 

W Brewer reported that a BME network had launched on the 26th March which was a positive piece of work. Learning would be taken from the network.  
Bullying and harassment: a third of staff reported experience of bullying and harassment.  C Gass commented that the GMC survey of junior doctors showed the same results. N Deans commented that sometimes staff interpreted better management as bullying/harassment so the results could be an issue with perception. The Chairman commented that an effective response was needed. 
It was agreed that more needed to be done to increase the number of returns.  Discussion took place regarding the possibility of the trust doing its own survey which could be broader and yield faster results. The possibility of gaining more information via the telephone line and occupational health counsellors (within boundaries of confidentiality) was also discussed.  The Chairman commented that it was worth putting effort and resource into this issue. S Pantelides queried whether another survey was the best approach for bringing the greatest understanding of the issues. W Brewer to consider and report back to board with a plan.
S Pantelides provided feedback from the most recent Workforce committee meeting. The committee had reviewed the Terms of Reference and established an agenda based on the key components of the workforce strategy.
The committee had discussed the usage of temporary staff.  It was noted that the bank staff was mostly nursing.  Agency staffing was primarily a large number of low cost administration staff and a low number of higher cost medical staff.  It was acknowledged that although an organisation needs a fluctuating workforce, there was need to use resources as efficiently as possible.  It was hoped that erostering may improve resource management. The committee had also discussed the need to ensure that the trust paid competitive rates. R Given-Wilson commented that agency costs were likely to go up before coming down due to the reduced availability of junior doctors. 
The committee had also set up a framework around efficiency projects which would enable tracking of the projects and their associated savings. 
	A Robertson

May 2013

W Brewer May 2013

	
	
	

	13.18.04
	Compliance Report including Board Assurance Framework 
	

	
	P Jenkinson presented the report and asked the board to note that the most significant risks had already been covered in the agenda.  The draft CQC report would be discussed at the reserved part of board and the finalised action plan would be brought back to board once ready. 
The board were asked to note the achievement of CNST Level 3 for maternity services.   

It was also noted that a refresh of the Quality Governance Framework would be undertaken in April 
Discussion took place regarding the Regulatory Reform (Fire Safety) Order 2005 improvement notice.  N Deans reported that the notice was the lowest level of notice and had been issued due to concerns particularly around fire safety training for the Atkinson Morley Wing.  The trust had responsibilities as the freeholder in the Atkinson Morley Wing. An action plan had been developed following the notice and this would be monitored by the Health & Safety Committee and Organisational Risk Committee.  It was expected that the London Fire and Emergency Planning Authority would come back to visit the trust. 
The Chairman queried why the new risk regarding research had been added to the Board Assurance Framework.  P Jenkinson confirmed that this risk had been identified following the risk assessment of the trust’s strategic aims.
	

	
	
	

	13.18.05
	Board certification memorandum
P Jenkinson asked the board to note the requirement to submit Board statements and memoranda related to Working Capital and financial reporting procedures and quality and governance arrangements.  This was a key milestone in the Trust’s Foundation Trust Accountability Agreement. The Board memoranda were key assurance documents in support of the Board statements. This was a shadow process by the NTDA in preparation for the Monitor assessment phase. M Rappolt reported that the same assurances would be signed off for external audit. 

The Board approved the statements and memoranda. 
	

	
	
	

	13.19
	General Items for review, discussion or approval
	

	
	
	

	13.19.01
	Use of the Trust Seal

Noted.
	

	
	
	

	13.20
	Any other business

P Jenkinson reminded the Board of the current board arrangements (monthly private meetings and bimonthly public meetings) and advised that there were no particular requirements regarding the frequency of board meetings however there was a requirement that when the board meets it must do so in public as well as private. There was also a requirement to demonstrate to Monitor that the Board was effective and met its duty.  He outlined two options going forward:
Option 1: monthly board meetings (public and private) with strategy and development sessions in addition on a bimonthly basis
Option 2: bimonthly board meetings (public and private) with a combined strategy and development session on the alternate months
P Jenkinson commented that the advantage of option 2 was an appropriate amount of time for preparation of reports however he cautioned that robust planning of business case processes would be necessary to ensure that there was not a time lag.

If Option 2 was selected there would be a requirement for the Quality and Risk Committee to meet monthly in order to mirror Finance & Performance Committee and ensure a frequent focus on quality. The format of the monthly meetings would be explored at QRC and a forward planner developed. One thought was to have Quality seminars on the alternate months and extend the invitation to all board members. 
It was noted that the scheme of delegation would need clarification to make clear the business that could be transacted at sub board committees. 
M Rappolt commented that the circulation of sub board committee minutes would prove helpful in order for the Board to keep abreast of issues. 
The Board approved Option 2. 
	

	
	
	

	13.21
	Questions / comments from the Public

H Ingram raised a question regarding the delivery of care at home and asked whether it was more expensive than providing the same care in hospital.  M Scott reported that telehealth was relatively cheap technology that could easily be expanded to other patients.  

H Ingram commented she had been assisting with collecting responses for the Friends and Family test and that it had taken three hours on a Sunday to collect responses from seven patients.  A Robertson expressed thanks to the volunteers and commented that it would be challenging to collect the required number of responses and a watch would be kept on the situation nationally. 

H Ingram also commented on the distance from the A&E entrance door to the triage area and reported that patients had been queuing outside at busy times.  It was acknowledged that there could be additional signage to ensure that paediatric patients avoided that queue and went straight to the reception desk. This was being looked at again to ensure that signage was as clear as possible. 
S Bolam clarified regarding the helipad tariff and reported that there was a need to agree with the commissioners the additional ‘top up’ payment the trust would receive for a patient arriving by helicopter rather than land ambulance.  

D Roy commented on the financial projections for Monitor and asked whether there would be an increase in expenditure during the year when the trust was obliged to pay final National Insurance contribution to staff. S Bolam reported that many factors had been included in the model including pay inflation assumptions, investment in staff (e.g. for the opening of the helipad).  He reported that relative to other organisations the trust expected income to continue to grow.   
	

	
	
	

	13.22
	Meeting evaluation

The Chairman asked those present to provide feedback on the board meeting; there were no comments.  
	

	
	
	

	13.23
	Date of the next meeting 30 May 2013 at 1.00pm – Philip Constable Board Room
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